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Despite changes in social norms and policy reforms over recent
decades, gaps in hourly wages between similarly-qualified
women and men remain significant, ranging between 10-20% in
most OECD countries (Figure 1). The ongoing COVID-19 crisis
has made the issue of addressing such gender wage gaps even
more pressing, as most of the increased household
responsibilities resulting from administrative closures fall
on women, which may further reduce their earnings in the long
term (Queisser et al., 2020).
Figure 1. Differences in women’s hourly earnings relative to
men, controlling for age, tenure and education (%)

Note: The chart shows percent differences in average hourly
earnings of women relative to men with the same level of
educational attainment, age and tenure, in 2014.
Source: Ciminelli et al. (2021).
In order to devise effective policies to narrow gender wage
gaps, we first need to understand what their drivers are. In a
new paper (Ciminelli et al., 2021), we source data on
earnings, hours worked and many other labour market and
demographic characteristics for over 33 million individuals in
25 European countries to decompose the gender wage gap into
three deep drivers: (i) social norms, gender stereotyping and
discrimination, (ii) compensating wage differentials (the
take-up of jobs with lower wages in return for specific nonwage characteristics, such as more flexible work
arrangements), and (iii) slowed human capital accumulation,
due to mothers interrupting their careers and/or transitioning
to part-time work after giving birth to the first child.
Figure 2. The deep drivers of the gender wage gap across
countries (percentage points)

Note: The chart shows drivers of the gender wage gap for each
country, as estimated from the life-cycle accounting approach.
Source: Ciminelli et al. (2021).
Discrimination and social norms (“sticky floors”) account for
about 60% of the gender wage gap in Central and Eastern Europe

We find discrimination and social norms to account for about
60% of the gender wage gap in Central and Eastern European
countries. Gender wage gaps arise even among teenagers (age
14-19), which is before most women give birth to their first
child. The teenager gap is about 13% in Central and Eastern
European countries, while it seems to be less important in
Southern Europe (around 9%) and particularly Northern and
Western European ones (around 6%). This could reflect
discriminatory practices by Central and Eastern European
employers. Discrimination may reflect conscious or unconscious
biases (taste-based discrimination), or the perception that
women are on average less productive than men, for instance
because they are expected to take long and costly leaves
around childbirth (statistical discrimination). The teenager
gap could also be due to the existence of entrenched social
norms that lead women to sort into low-paying occupations or
industries.
Compensating wage differentials and slowed human capital
accumulation (“glass ceilings”) account for 75% of the gap in
Northern and Western Europe and around 70% in Southern Europe
We find a large contribution (about 75%) of compensating wage
differentials and slowed human capital accumulation to the
gender wage gap in Northern and Western European countries.
Wage differences between men and women in these countries
increase sharply at ages 20-29 and 30-39.[1] Since this
coincides with women’s peak childbearing ages, this pattern
suggests that women face an important “child wage penalty”.
This is consistent with the fact that working-time status
alone explains about 20% of the gender wage gap in these
countries, as a large share of women transition from full-time
to part-time work during peak childbearing ages. The weight of
compensating wage differentials in these countries is about
twice as large as that of slowed human capital accumulation.
Southern European countries are an intermediate case between
Central and Eastern Europe and Northern and Western Europe,

with child wage penalty-related explanations accounting for
about 70% of the gender wage gap and discrimination and social
norms explaining the remaining 30%.
Bold and country-tailored policies are needed to close gender
wage gaps in Europe
What can we conclude from our analysis? The policy mix to
close the gaps needs to be tailored to each individual
country’s circumstances. Where compensating wage differentials
are important, one focus of public policy could be to make
non-wage job characteristics that are particularly valued by
women more widely accepted by employers. For instance, in
Denmark, which in 2002 gave workers the right to request a
reduction in working time (with a pro rata reduction in
monthly earnings but without re-negotiating the existing
employment contract), a large proportion of both women and men
work part-time and there is no wage penalty for part-time
work. Governments could also promote policies to make telework
an important aspect of post-COVID-19 labour markets, which
would allow working mothers (and fathers) to spend more time
on childcare without the need to switch to part-time jobs.
Especially in countries where slowed skill accumulation is an
important driver of the gender wage gap, promoting flexible
working arrangements should be complemented with measures to
reduce the need for women to take up these arrangements in the
first place. Such measures include family policies, like the
provision of universal childcare and the harmonisation of
parental leave for men and women. Reducing effective marginal
tax rates on second earners would also promote female labour
market participation and human capital accumulation. Evidence
from Canada, Ireland and Sweden suggests that the partial or
complete individualisation of income taxation significantly
raises the employment rate of married women (Doorley, 2018;
Selin 2014; Crossley and Jeon, 2007).
Finally, many countries, particularly in Central and Eastern

Europe, need to reinforce policies to address discrimination
against women. These may include promoting pay transparency;
strengthening competition in product markets to drive out
discriminating employers; raising wage floors where they are
currently low; and combating gender stereotyping to reduce
gendered educational and occupational sorting (Bertrand,
2020).
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[1] Our data provide information on age only in terms of large
brackets (14-19, 20-29, 30-39, 40-49, 50-59).

